
Mary Carter Smith

Mary Carter Smith, affectionately known as Mother Mary, came into Zeta Phi Beta Sorority, Inc. for a REASON, a SEASON and a LIFETIME.

A REASON…to further three Zeta principles -- community service, sisterly love and scholarship.  Mother Mary, even with a busy schedule, attended chapter meetings, participated in re-pledge service and supported Zeta activities and events.  She was a highly sought guest speaker and presenter for regional, state and chapter events.  

She brought to Alpha Zeta Chapter an event that has our chapter prominently recorded in the history of Zeta Phi Beta Sorority and Zeta Phi Beta Sorority in the history of the National Association of Black Storytellers.  Alpha Zeta Chapter is nationally renowned for co-sponsoring the first “In the Tradition…” National Black Storytelling Festival.  

Our Zeta family revered Mother Mary. She epitomized our highest ideal – Finer Womanhood.  The Woman of the Year Award in the Arts and her 40 Year Longevity Award are among her regional and state recognitions.  

Mother Mary came to Zeta for a season.  A SEASON…to impart wisdom and encouragement for Zeta to stay strong in its mission.  For twenty-five years, Mother Mary made sure that Zetas had a prominent role in presenting each storytelling festival and conference.  Zeta leaders brought greetings at the Opening Gala Concert, participated in the Love Circle, served as hostesses, handled registration, and set an unparallel standard for hospitality.   

Former International Grand Basileus Jylla Moore, in her administration, established Storytelling as a National Initiative.  In appreciation for Mother Mary and NABS Co-Founder Linda Goss, former International Grand Basileus Barbara West Carpenter presented to them a plaque gratefully expressing appreciation to the National Association of Black Storytellers for its continuous support of Zeta’s ideals.

Mother Mary garnered the support of her sorors.  As some of us sat mesmerized by her talent, strong character and impeccable style.  She too was watching us.  For the National Association of Black Storytellers, she sought Zeta leadership – your truly, Soror Linda Jenkins Brown, to serve as former President and now Executive Director, Soror Marilyn Pearson of Michigan, as former Treasurer and Soror Vanora Legaux of Louisiana, who is the current President-Elect.  And, Soror Marion Barnes of Pennsylvania, to serve as the first Administrative Assistant.

She came to us for a lifetime.  A LIFETIME…she leaves a rich legacy of strong morals and values and insurmountable love and understanding to pass onto future generations of sorors.   Mother Mary and our Beta Delta Zeta sorors inspired NABS Co-Founder Linda Goss to become a Zeta.  She is NABS Co-Founder Soror Linda Goss who will carry on Mother Mary’s legacy.

In the annals of Zeta’s history is Mu Xi Zeta Chapter’s Mary Carter Smith Scholarship Award for which the very first award was presented by Mother Mary.  The Zeta Amicae of Greater Baltimore, long before Mother Mary’s illness, had planned to award a scholarship at her alma mater, Coppin State University.  

Beyond this life, Mother Mary is surrounded by our sorors.  As she made her celestial climb on April 24, 2007, to her Heavenly home, there were our five Founders waiting to greet her.  True sisters, Sorors Myrtle Tyler Faithful and Viola Tyler Goings descended down the stairs to help her along, just as sisters do.  Soror Fannie Pettie Watts hurriedly came behind them to give her a sisterly hug.  Soror Pearl Neale in her fine style was softly playing music and Soror Arizona Cleaver Simmons, our First Grand Basileus, welcomed Mother Mary into the Omega Chapter.    

Then, at the very moment, Mother Mary was about to catch her breath.  There was internationally renowned storyteller, Soror Jackie Torrence, who said, Mary, Mary, come.  We are sitting high…look…we can see low.  Let’s listen.  Your story is about to begin.
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